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Townsend Hook Bowls Club

Minutes of

Annual General Meeting

Held on Saturday 19th October 2024 at 12 Noon

1) Minutes of previous meeting

RF opened the meeting by welcoming all members, particularly new members. He stated that the minutes had been posted on the website for almost 1 year and to date no queries had been received. He asked if any members present had any queries. There being none the minutes were passed as a true record.
2) Matters Arising

There were no matters arising.

3) Treasurer’s Report

JB opened by saying that this was her last activity as treasurer. She reported that the club lost £1011.17 for the financial year. She stated that during the year losses were accrued due to several factors, in particular :- 
Friendly matches totalled 46 for the season, 23 home and away. 

Away games - 15 affected with 11 short of a full squad of players with 4 cancelled.

Home games - 9 affected with 7 short of a full squad with 2 cancelled. 

One home game the visitors did not turn up. On the positive side, 21 games played with a full team. 
Lost revenue from this element alone was £429 with additional lost revenue from the bar and raffle forecast to total £705.

The newly formed social committee held 4 events producing an income of  £750.50. 
a) 2025 Season Fees

The affiliation fees to the Kent County Bowling Association (KCBA) are going up next season to £15 per member. This combined with a reduced number of members and an increase in costs means we have to recommend that fees for next season will increase to £80 per member.

RF asked members to vote on the proposal. This was passed with only 1 objection.

It was summarily suggested more revenue could be generated by holding a roll up in the evening. This proposal was put to the vote and not passed as only 1 member was in favour.
4) Captains Report

RB said that he was standing down as captain and thanked members for their support for the past 7 years or so. He had enjoyed being captain but now just wanted to play bowls. He said he would continue to coordinate the Weald league.
TB also added that he was also stepping down as Saturday captain. He thanked RB for all his support and encouragement when he first became captain.
5) Chairman’s Report

RF opened by saying that he was pleased to advise that MG would continue as head green keeper but in a reduced capacity due to his wife’s illness. 

The green has suffered this year due to the spell of hot dry weather and insufficient members to regularly tend the green. The green should be swished or brushed every morning which typically takes less than 30 minutes.  In peak season, the grass should be cut 3 times per week – Monday, Wednesday and Friday. In many instances the grass was only cut on Monday and Friday. Some members have offered to assist but cannot do so on a regular basis. RF said that he would put up a chart on the notice board next season and invited members to put their name down on the days they could assist.
He thanked all those who helped out through the season and those who helped “put the green to bed” at the end of the season. Both he and RB attended the green on 3 separate days to carry out the cutting and scarifying activities and after said the both he and RB were exhausted.
RF pointed out that the membership fees are kept lower that many other clubs due to the fact that we maintain the green ourselves. The committee will be looking to continue to make the club more financially independent and not dependent on grants. As always, any suggestions and help are welcomed.
Thanks to all members who helped out with the teas, food preparation, cleaning and running the bar. The club intends to paint the outside of the club house in the spring and TB has agreed to coordinate this. 
Our website is now well established and since April the home page has been assessed over 1900 times. The second most popular search was for friendly matches, which has been accessed over 1100 times.
Compared with the 2023 season, fewer matches have been cancelled which is encouraging. The utilization of the social email group has improved game support considerably with a surplus of players for the last friendly of the season. Due to this we are considering setting up a WhatsApp group next season as well. 
The club performed particularly well in the league matches and were runners up in the Medway league only beaten by Chatham by 1 point, 3rd in the Friday men’s league on 5th in the Weald league. Members applauded the results.
The social group has been well supported particularly on quiz nights. The next social event is a darts evening on Friday 1st November starting at 7.00pm. 
Part of the chairman’s report was accidently omitted - apologies to Glynis.

The social report should have introduced Glynis and advise that she was nominated to look after the kitchen area as she has expertise in this area. She will liaise with officials if a food hygiene check is made. In addition, she will become the club social coordinator.

The club is planning to significantly improve its adverting presence in 2025.  It was suggested we use Oracle and the free one line entry.  JB said they paid for an adverting sheet to be delivered with the paper. It was suggested that the club use the Net as well. We are also considering holding an open day at the start of the season.

RF asked the members if any would be prepared to help with adverting and sponsorship.  MF said he was willing to help. RF thanked him.  
RF said that the timings of the internal competitions were delayed for various reasons this year which meant we could not hold a finals day.  Next season each round will have a competition deadline. This will enable finals to be completed at the correct time. The information relating to internal competitions will be moved to the kitchen wall for next season.  
RF said that several officers are now standing down. These being :- Chris Brown, club secretary for the past 10 years; Bridget Cork, past chairperson and committee member for 10 years in total; Jeanne Bingham, treasurer for the last 6 years or so; Roger Bingham, captain and responsible for other many other activities behind the scenes. He pointed out that both Roger and Jeanne purchased food, snacks, topped up the bar and many other things that attract no attention. All will continue as club members and Roger will continue to help out with the green and coordinate the Weald League.  Jeanne will continue as ladies representative.  RF asked members to acknowledge and appreciate their contributions to the club.  JF presented the members standing down with a token of thanks. Ladies were gifted flowers and RB with wine.
6) Social Activities
RF said that social activities would continue with several events planned in the winter months.  He said that any members who have any ideas for other events please let him know.

7) Club President – do we need one?
RF said that due to the sad passing of our president Richard Crust in February the club was without a president. The question is do we need one?  A discussion took place regarding the duties of the role. RF asked members to vote :-

(1) to continue with the role as president or 
(2) remove the role which would necessitate an amendment to the constitution. 
The results of the vote were 10 for and 9 against with several abstentions. RF asked if any members would consider the role and suggested that maybe BC would be a suitable candidate. This was approved by all present and BC cordially accepted the role.
8) Care & Maintenance of Green and Clubhouse

RF repeated the need for support on the green and said that once TB has suggested a suitable time to commence painting the club house he would advise members via the email group.
9) Appointment & Election of Officers

RF said that this year there is only 1 name in each category on the nomination forms. These being:-

      Chairman


Roger F
      Vice Chair


Norman B
      Treasurer


Chris G
      Secretary


Julie F *
      Wednesday Captain 
Henry L

      Saturday Captain 

Malcolm J
Sunday Captain

Jan P
Fixtures Secretary 
Henry L

* There being no nomination for Secretary, Julie F kindly agreed to take up the role on temporary basis until another candidate came forward. This was critical as secretary is an essential member of the committee and the club could not run without one. This was approved by all.
Since the Treasurer and Secretary are both standing down and both are signatories, they need to be changed. The new signatories effective immediately are Christine Gentry, Roger Fitzpatrick and Norman Brooks.

10) Any Other Business
RF asked if there were any other matters that should be discussed.
Bar – RP suggested that Corona Zero was a very nice drink and maybe this could be added to the drinks list. Another suggestion was gin and tonic in cans.  RF said that initially he and JF would be topping up the bar next season and any members would be welcome to make suggestions. We would buy an initial small quantity and re order same if sales were adequate. 
JE mentioned the fees that are paid for league matches had not been mentioned. RF said it should have been discussed.  Currently, league layers pay £1.00 for home matches and nothing for away.  It was proposed that £3 be charged for home matches only. 
 JE stated that home players are penalised in this case. It was proposed to charge £2 per match for both home and away matches – this was agreed. RF said that JE would coordinate the Monday Medway League and the Friday Maidstone Men’s League, next season.  RB will continue to coordinate the Weald League.
RF said that JF was taking orders for a pre Xmas lunchtime meal at the North Pole pub on Tuesday 3rd December. Menu information is on the table as you come in and a £10 deposit is required.

A friendly indoor bowls match had been arranged with Prince Arthur Bowls Club on 9th November. One person has dropped out anyone wishing to play please let him know. JB explained the charges at Prince Arthur and she would collect the money on the day.

A discussion took place regarding the issue of keys to members of the club. RB suggested that this had been discussed before and consideration was given to an outside toilet block being built so that members wishing to practise could do so anytime. Whilst there are potentially several problems with this proposal, RB considered that all members should be trusted with the facilities available. 
A suggestion was made that a key safe be fitted with the code issued to members only. It was agreed that this suggestion would be considered.
Please note:-

The pre season meeting will be held on Saturday 22nd March 2025 at 12 noon.

There being no further business the meeting was closed.
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